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Dear Lynne,

The emotional and mental health of children and young people in Wales — next steps
for Mind over Matter.

Thank you for your letter of 12" December 2019 in which the Committee requested
further information about the current state of provision, support, and policy regarding the
emotional and mental health of children and young people in Wales. We are pleased to report
continued progress across key areas with the renewal of the Together for Children and Young
People Programme and the continued work of the Whole School Approach, supported by
£5million of joint Health and Education funding amongst other major funding increases. The
advances made have only been achieved through the collaborative, whole system philosophy
of delivery that these two programmes in particular embody. Informed by engagement from
children and young people alongside a wide range of stakeholders, we continue to provide
services and service improvement that meets need at the first opportunity and offers wrap
around care in a multi-agency, multi-disciplinary, multi-sector fashion though we of course
recognise that there is always scope for improving experiences and outcomes further.

Since its publication in April 2018, Mind Over Matter has represented an ambitious
driving force to improve the ways in which we all contribute to the emotional and mental health
of children and young people. We are pleased that since our last response, the work
undertaken across Government to meet the needs raised in Mind Over Matter have evolved
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with the rapidly changing evidence of best practice to continuously put forward the highest
guality care and support regardless of circumstance. You will notice that many of our
responses emphasise the mild to moderate cases characterised as the “Missing Middle”
which reflects the shift in emphasis to a preventative based model in line with the priorities of
A Healthier Wales, while continuing to deliver for our most vulnerable children and young
people who are supported by specialist services.

In Annex 1 we have provided an update on progress arranged against the original 28
recommendations contained in the Mind Over Matter report. We also note the follow-up
recommendations submitted to us in your letter of 8" August 2019 and have included
information which we trust addresses the 15 areas of concern within the text of the related
original recommendations.

We look forward to working with service users, stakeholders, and the Committee to
deliver further improvements to support children and young people in Wales.

Yours sincerely,
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Annex 1

Key Recommendation: That the Welsh Government make the emotional and mental well-being
and resilience of our children and young people a stated national priority. This status should bring
with it a commitment to:

e provide adequate and ring-fenced resource for our schools to become community hubs of
cross-sector and cross-professional support for emotional resilience and mental well-being.
Schools cannot shoulder this responsibility alone - the support of other statutory and third
sector agencies, most notably health, is essential;

¢ ensure that emotional and mental health is fully embedded in the new curriculum;

e ensure that everyone who cares, volunteers or works with children and young people is
trained in emotional and mental health awareness, to tackle issues of stigma, promote good
mental health, and enable signposting to support services where necessary. This should
include working with professional bodies to embed training in initial qualifications and
continuous professional development; and

e publish every two years an independent review of progress in this area. This process should
involve children and young people throughout.

Our actions in recent years demonstrate our commitment to improve emotional wellbeing and
mental health. Mental Health remains a key theme in Prosperity for All and it is reiterated and
embedded in:

¢ Our National Mission, which seeks to promote strong and inclusive schools committed to
excellence, equity and well-being, as one of its four enabling objectives.

¢ A Healthier Wales: our Plan for Health and Social Care, which reiterates our priorities for the
nation’s wellbeing.

e Together for Mental Health, which further defines the actions we will take to build emotional
resilience, tackle stigma and discrimination and support people experiencing poor mental
health.

This strategic intent translates into practical action. We are actively engaged with our stakeholders
to build effective policy and practice. Most notably, a Joint Ministerial Task and Finish Group was
established in 2018 to advise us on what more needs to be done to support children and young
people’s mental health, and has met five times to date. We have also committed significant
investment to support this approach and reference to additional funding is made throughout this
response.

Supporting schools

Many more schools are developing appropriate frameworks and strategies to support young people
with emotional health difficulties. Estyn’s recent “Healthy and Happy” Report highlights around two-
thirds of primary schools and a third of secondary schools have an inclusive whole-school approach
to supporting pupils’ health and wellbeing. This is welcome, however this still leaves a significant
number of schools without such an approach.

Recognising that some schools are continuing to struggle to devise an appropriate support structure
to support children and young people with emotional health difficulties, in June 2019 we outlined our
intention to develop a Framework to support schools in developing a whole school approach.

A draft of the Framework was shared with key stakeholders in late 2019. We are in the process of
updating the framework based on this feedback and have committed to public consultation on the
revised draft by March 2020.



Supporting schools and communities

Our work on Community Focussed Schools includes £15 million made available for works that will
extend school services for both families and the wider community. The bids included a range of
interventions that will facilitate wider community use of schools/colleges and community hubs;
including improved community facilities and co-location of services. Such projects are expected to
impact the mental health and emotional well-being of learners in a number of ways, as
demonstrated by the example of an approved bid for co-location of services in Bridgend below. Of
the projects submitted for consideration, twenty business cases totalling £15,848,560 were
approved. Successful projects are getting underway during 2019/2020. Once completed, outcomes
will be evaluated and good practice shared.

Bridgend Local Authority: Brynteq School - East Hub

Providing suitably located accommodation that is sufficient in size for the east hub is
considered critical in order to provide the community with the quality of service required,
which will help effectively support families. The project involves the re-location of an
existing locality hub to Brynteg Comprehensive School and the construction of a
permanent quality prefabricated modular building that can accommodate 40 hub

staff. As the proposal involves the co-location of a variety of services and agencies in a
single setting at a local comprehensive school, the setting will provide a more
normalised/less stigmatised setting for children and families.

It will allow the replication of the successful integrated hub model that already exists in
the north and west of the county borough, where early help and statutory children’s
safeguarding social work services are co-located. The following professional roles will be
available: Family Support Workers and Safeguarding Teams; Family Engagement
Officers; Flying Start parenting workers; Educational Welfare Officers; Health Visitors,
School Based Counsellors and Lead Workers; and Police Community Support Officers.

Co-location enables positive working relationships to develop, ease of information
sharing, quicker and holistic assessments of child and family need, and the sharing of
plans and interventions. It facilitates early intervention and preventative approaches
aimed at reducing or avoiding the need for statutory social services involvement with a
child. The Team Around the Family meetings, will also be facilitate at this hub, which is
not possible at the current office facility. In addition the new facility will also provide
effective space for developing staff’s skills and knowledge through consistent
supervision; team meetings and development sessions.

In 2019/2020 we also invested significant additional funding in recognition of the role of youth work
and youth services in supporting young people, both in the community and as part of the wider
scaffolding of support around the whole school approach. This included an acknowledgement of the
important support youth work approaches can play with young people who may have emerging
mental health or emotional wellbeing issues, and therefore forms part of our cross-sector, whole
system approach.

This £10 million pot of funding, via the Youth Support Grant, included £2.5 million to tackle mental
and emotional health and wellbeing issues through youth work approaches, £3.7 million to tackle
youth homelessness, and a 10% uplift to the core budget associated with the grant, which focuses
on youth work and youth engagement and progression activities. This funding has been identified
again in the draft budget for 2020/2021.

As part of this funding, local authorities have been working collaboratively, including with voluntary
sector partners and across services, to develop provision that meets the needs of young people in
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their local area. This has included the strengthening of early identification systems, referral
mechanisms, signposting, and pathways of support, as well as practitioner training and partnership
working across services to ensure a coherent offer of support to young people. These efforts will
continue to be built on, with best practice identified and shared more widely, and is being delivered
in the context of our new Youth Work Strategy for Wales.

The new curriculum will support learners to develop their ability to focus their attention, and be
aware of, how they are perceiving, thinking and feeling during their experiences. This gives learners
the opportunities to build skills of self-awareness and empathy. Self-awareness allows learners to be
receptive and reflective, which helps them to adapt their behaviour and actions to different
situations. As a result, learners begin to understand that the mental health and emotional well-being
of others is affected by their own and others’ life experiences which enables learners to act with
empathy, compassion and kindness for themselves and others.

We have been working with Welsh Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) to develop mental and
emotional wellbeing learning resources to Support Initial Teacher Education and Professional
Learning in the following areas (together with the lead HEI):

Neurodevelopment and Pedagogy — Bangor HEI;

Child Development — Cardiff/Aberystwyth HEISs;

Emotional and Mental Wellbeing — Cardiff Met HEI;

Additional Learning Needs in Initial Teacher Education — Swansea HEI;

Behaviour in Initial Teacher Education — Bangor HEI,

Adverse Childhood Experiences — University of Wales Trinity Saint David HEI;
Accessing services and provision mapping for leaders and head teachers — Swansea HEI;
Modelling approaches to whole school and cluster level engagement with wellbeing —
Glyndwr HEI;

9. Leadership for teacher wellbeing — Cardiff Met HEI; and

10. Role of the Teaching Assistant (TA) in supporting learner wellbeing — Glyndwr HEI.

ONoO~WNE

The resources are being designed to accommodate the following audiences:

Initial Teacher Education students, who might need to undertake the PL as additional study;
Newly Qualified Teachers as part of induction;

The Health and Wellbeing teacher community, for some of whom these areas will be new; and
A wider cohort of teachers, leaders and governors, who will need a degree of professional
engagement with the issues.

The inclusion of a number of audiences carries some key implications:

o A “core” of content that is then tailored to the needs of each audience;
o A degree of progression between several of the audiences, for example from Initial Teacher
Education to Newly Qualified Teacher to experienced HWB AoLE teacher.

We are also discussing a range of accreditation options for this professional learning in the context
of our development with the Universities of a common masters level programme across the country.
It will take some time to put arrangements in place for accreditation, but that will not deter us from
developing the programmes. There is an expectation in the project that Universities will work with
other appropriate agencies in the development of the resources.

The project will run from November 2019 to April 2020, and we expect resources to be available in
their final form for the beginning of the September 2020 school year. We do not currently envisage a
second phase for the project, but we will review this position in March 2020.



In addition our draft School Framework guidance on developing local whole school approaches
notes the importance of training, particularly in relation to developing the positive relationships
between school staff and pupils, which are at the heart of ensuring a whole school approach to
emotional and mental wellbeing. It also stresses the need for staff to have the time and space to put
training into practice.

We recognise that staff also need to be supported to maintain their own wellbeing and have access
to appropriate supervision, particularly when dealing with more challenging issues. The Framework
highlights that it is important that appropriate training resources are available for all school-based
staff who work directly with children and young people. We made £400,000 available during 2019-20
to support local authorities in implementing training for teachers on child and their own wellbeing
requirements.

We have a dedicated web presence for our whole school work, where we make available information
including minutes of the Task and Finish, Stakeholder Reference and Youth Stakeholder Groups. We
will ensure this is further developed and populated with relevant material as activity progresses. We
have also undertaken a range of engagements at both ministerial and official level to promote
engagement and make connections between our whole school work and that of other organisations.
We have provided the Committee with two updates (one in 2019 and this one) on activity and progress
against the Mind Over Matter recommendations and will provide a further update in 2021. Building on
our first multiagency whole school conference in September 2018, we held a follow-up conference in
association with the Royal College of Psychiatrists in Wales in November 2019, and are committed to
holding a further one later in 2020/21, once our draft Schools Framework Guidance has been finalised.
We are also working with Children in Wales and members of our Whole School Youth Stakeholder
Group to set their priorities for 2020-21 to support activity in this area.

The Minister for Health and Social Services agreed in December 2019 to support a continued but
refocused NHS-led Together for Children and Young People (T4ACYP) programme to drive further
improvements in this area. The work programme includes early help and enhanced support, support
for Regional Partnership Boards to adopt provision for early help and enhanced support and a whole
system approach for children and young people with neurodevelopmental conditions. Carol
Shillabeer, will continue to lead the programme as the Chief Executive lead on mental health.

The outline work programme agreed includes:

e The delivery of a framework which describes the early help and enhanced support to be
available across all areas of Wales. The framework will build resilience and support
mechanisms as part of a whole system approach for children, young people and their
families. It will also seek to describe the linkages to initiatives and services being put in place
through the work with schools and more specialist mental health services in both primary and
secondary care. This will involve close working between T4CYP and the NHS CAMHS (Child
and Adolescent Mental Health Services) Network, alongside the Whole School Approach
team and Welsh Government Social Services Improving Outcomes team.

e Working with wider partners through Regional Partnership Boards (RPB) to develop the early
help and enhanced support framework and then supporting its adoption at an RPB level.
This work will align with future strategic role RPBs should play in this important multi-agency
agenda. This T4CYP workstream will include the identification of models and approaches
that can be implemented across Wales by facilitating the sharing of good practice and
learning from projects supported by the Transformation Fund.

e Supporting the development of a whole system approach for children and young people with
neurodevelopmental conditions. This work stream will develop a future vision and policy for
neurodevelopmental support services in Wales, key to steering the work to ensure the needs
of all children (whether within or below the current threshold for specialist services) can be



met. This will be undertaken by closely working cross-Government and linking with the
implementation of the Additional Learning Needs Act 2018.

Recommendation 1. That the Welsh Government publish, within three months of this report’s
publication, a route map of how health (led by the Together for Children and Young People
Programme) and education (led by the Health and Well-being Area of Learning Experience) will
work together to inform the new curriculum. This route map should contain clear milestones and
specify the agencies or individuals responsible for delivery.

Our ambitious aims for the new national curriculum and, in particular, the Health and Wellbeing Area
of Learning and Experience (AoLE) are central to the work of our Joint Ministerial Task and Finish
Group. Maintaining connections and ensuring joint working, where appropriate, with associated
activity, such as the Together for Children and Young People programme, is a priority. Enabling this,
the Chair of the Together for Children and Young People Programme Board is a standing member
of the Ministerial Group. In developing the Health and Wellbeing AoLE we have worked closely with
Professor Robin Banerjee, who sits on the Expert Reference Group of T4CYP. The revised
Curriculum for Wales guidance was published 28" of January 2020. The AoLE includes a “What
matters” strand focusing on mental health and emotional well-being and is intended to be used
together with four other “What Matters” to promote a holistic approach to health and well-being. Our
CAMHS School in-reach staff are already supporting the proposed AoLE through their delivery of
training with school staff and others to utilise and implement mental wellbeing resources and
delivery. This should be linked to the “What matters” statements and the Welsh Network of Healthy
School Schemes National Quality Award.

Recommendation 2. That the Welsh Government prioritise the work of improving measurement of
well-being in schools within the inspection framework in order to drive activity and performance. The
development of these measures should involve all relevant stakeholders to ensure that they are fit
for purpose and do not lead to unintended consequences. Most importantly, children and young
people should be involved in the process of preparing these measurements to ensure that they
capture correctly the factors that influence their well-being. These measures should be available
within six months of this report’s publication, or form part of the report of the independent review of
the implications of the educational reform programme in Wales for the future role of Estyn,
whichever is the earliest.

Estyn’s thematic review “Healthy and happy: school impact on pupils’ health and wellbeing”,
commissioned in Estyn’s 2018-19 Annual Remit, was published in June 2019. The report found that:

e Around two-thirds of primary schools and a third of secondary schools in Wales have an
inclusive whole-school approach to supporting pupils’ health and wellbeing. These schools
aim to make sure that the everyday school experience of pupils is consistent with messages
given about health and wellbeing in lessons, assemblies and in school policies. They
develop pupils as healthy, confident individuals, ready to lead fulfilling lives as valued
members of society — one of the four purposes of the emerging new curriculum for Wales.

e Most other schools have several strong aspects to their support for pupils’ health and
wellbeing, despite their approach not being fully whole-school.



Estyn’s 2019-20 remit includes a thematic review on “emotional wellbeing and mental health”. The
review follows on from the thematic work undertaken in 2018-19 of the health and wellbeing AoLE
by focusing on provision for emotional wellbeing and mental health. It will consider how schools are
supporting learners to build resilience, by adopting a range of tools including nurture. In addition, the
report will look at the impact of nurturing at key transition points, including schools’ work with
colleges and other post-16 providers to prepare learners for the challenges this may pose for their
mental wellbeing, including the “step up” to higher level study and to more independent ways of
learning.

In addition, we are developing new Evaluation and Improvement Arrangements to support the
implementation of the Curriculum for Wales. At the heart of the new arrangements is robust and
continuous self-evaluation for improvement. We are working with Estyn to pilot with a group of
schools a National Evaluation and Improvement Resource which will promote self-evaluation and
improvement planning as integrated features of effective school improvement processes. The
resource will support schools’ improvement work by providing principles of evaluation, as well as
practical guidance regarding gathering, evaluating and analysing first hand evidence through a
range of activities. Supporting schools, the resource will also enable schools to review and
benchmark their own internal understanding of pupil and staff wellbeing, and model effective
practice.

Recommendation 3. That the Welsh Government undertake a review of the numerous emotional
and mental well-being initiatives underway in Wales’s schools, with a view to recommending a
national approach for schools to adopt, based on best practice. The Welsh Government should work
with exemplar schools such as Ysgol Pen y Bryn in Colwyn Bay to develop elements of this national
approach, including but not limited to mindfulness.

In order to map the range of wellbeing interventions used in schools, the Association of Directors of
Education in Wales (ADEW) and Welsh Government facilitated a national survey during the summer
of 2019. The survey sought schools’ views on current practice and provision in relation to mental
health and emotional wellbeing. The survey covered:

¢ universal and targeted strategies used by schools;

e the training currently available to schools, and how this has impacted pupils’ wellbeing;

o the difficulties or restrictions school’s face in gaining support for more specialist or targeted
support; and

¢ how pupils are identified to receive support.

Across Wales, 480 schools responded which is approximately one third. The subsequent analysis of
responses and a report has been circulated to key stakeholders in the Whole School Approach Task
and Finish Group. The findings from this ADEW survey provide valuable information which will
inform the web-based, user-friendly guidance tool Welsh Government is working with Public Health
Wales to create. This toolkit will guide school-based practitioners to identify, select and implement
evidence-informed approaches to improve mental health and wellbeing amongst learners in their
school setting as part of a whole-school approach. Public Health Wales are in the process of
developing a detailed plan for this project, which aims to have an initial phase ready to come out
alongside the Whole School Approach Framework in autumn 2020.



The whole school approach framework requires careful and considered development to ensure that
the framework produced is able to promote a consistent approach across schools in Wales. A draft
of the framework was shared with key stakeholders in late 2019. We are in the process of updating
the framework based on this feedback and have committed to public consultation on the revised
draft by March 2020.

Recommendation 4. That the Welsh Government, while undertaking the review we call for in
recommendation 3, work in the meantime with the Samaritans to develop its Delivering Emotional
Awareness and Listening (DEAL) Programme for wider use in schools in Wales. Subject to the
results of the DEAL evaluation that is underway, the Welsh Government should fund the extension
of the programme to the primary school sector.

As discussed in recommendation 16 below, the Samaritans work was a key component of the
“Responding to Issues of Self-harm and Thoughts of Suicide in Young People” guidance for
teachers, professionals, volunteers, and youth services, which was published in September 2019.
However, we believe that schools are best placed to decide which specific initiatives to adopt, based
on their own needs and circumstances. To support them in these decisions we worked with ADEW
to map current provisions and will partner with Public Health Wales to create a toolkit of resources
for schools (please see recommendation 3 above).

Recommendation 5. That the Welsh Government commission a mapping exercise of the
availability of non-teaching staff in schools to support emotional and mental health and well-being,
and the anticipated level of future need. This exercise should provide an outline of how any
shortcomings will be addressed.

Our draft School Framework Guidance stresses the importance of engagement of all levels of the
school from senior leaders to administration and other support staff and that developing a whole
school approach is everybody’s business. It also highlights that emotional and mental wellbeing
training should not be limited to teachers, it is important that appropriate training resources are
available for all school-based staff who work directly with children and young people.

Some school support staff have a specific role in relation to promoting wellbeing such as School
Counsellors, School Nurses, Educational Psychologists and Education Learning Support Assistants.
Staff in these roles have an important role to play in raising awareness of emotional and mental
wellbeing issues among other members of staff and also act as sources of advice and support. They
should be given time to allow them to support students and staff, working part of multidisciplinary
teams to provide consultation, liaison and advice where appropriate.

Joint training, to foster a greater understanding of the different roles members of staff have and to
build relationships should also be considered and our CAMHS School in-reach pilots have provided
training to the range of school staff, not just teachers. The inclusion of non-teaching staff is
something which has been particularly welcomed by schools. The £400,000 we made available to
local authorities in 2019-20 to provide training on children and staff wellbeing has also been used by



a number of authorities to extend training to groups other than teachers, such as Education Learning
Support Assistants and Educational Psychologists.

In addition, during the summer term of 2019, ADEW and Welsh Government facilitated a national
survey seeking schools’ views on current practice and provision in relation to emotional well-being
and mental health. The survey consisted of six questions, including the training currently available to
schools. 480 schools responded to the survey, with information showing schools access a wide range
of training. There are some common themes which link to training in the use of materials that can
support “assessment” and “next steps” (checklists and screening tools). A limited number of
responses provided information regarding the impact of the training in terms of skills development or
impact on children, with some schools identified a greater understanding for staff as a result of generic
training.

More specifically, in relation to school counselling provision, we undertook a limited survey of
provision during the summer of 2019. This showed variability in the provision of the service, both in
terms of numbers of children waiting to access counselling and the length of time on waiting lists. To
address these issues £600,000 was made available to local authorities in 2019-20 to improve
provision, with many authorities choosing to increase counselling sessions to address waiting lists.
We are in the process of considering the need for a more formal evaluation of counselling provision,
to include an assessment of the efficacy of the existing service and the need below the current
threshold of Year Six.

Recommendation 6. That the Welsh Government assess the quality of the statutory school
counselling available, not least how the service copes with increasing demand, tackles stigma and
meets the needs of children and young people. This should include consideration of providing
counselling support online and outside lessons/school, and for those younger than 11 years old.

Officials have been working with local authorities counselling leads and providers and, during the
summer of 2019, undertook a short survey which sought to capture a range of quantitative and
qualitative information on service provision. This showed variability in the provision of the service,
both in terms of numbers of children waiting to access counselling and the length of time on waiting
lists. To address these issues £600,000 was made available to local authorities in 2019-20 to
improve provision, with many authorities choosing to increase counselling sessions to address
waiting lists. In her evidence to the Children, Young People and Education Committee on 8™
January 2020 the Minister for Education noted some initial priorities she and the Minister for Health
had agreed for the additional funding available for 2020-21, including extending school counselling
to younger pupils, below the current Yr6 threshold. However, she also noted that we would need to
consider both the demand and what an appropriate delivery model would look like, as the current
one-to-one counselling provision is not suitable for younger ages. We are in the process of
considering the need for a more formal evaluation of counselling provision, to include an
assessment of the efficacy of the existing service and the need below the current threshold of Year
Six.

Welsh Government also recognises that in an increasingly digital society, the internet presents a
tremendous opportunity for developing and maintaining good mental health amongst children and
young people, particularly those who may not be in direct contact with more formal services. Ready
for September 2020, we plan to consolidate the mental health and emotional wellbeing resources
available online to children and young people across Wales through co-operation between Welsh
Government, health boards, and local authorities for the purpose of hosting support in a single,
accessible location. This initiative also aims to raise awareness of mental health amongst CYP and
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promoting a culture where mental health maintenance is as ubiquitous as physical health
maintenance.

Recommendation 7. That the Welsh Government issue interim guidance to health and education
services (and other relevant statutory bodies) about the support they should deliver for emotional
and mental health in schools. This should specify the support that they should expect from each
other as statutory services. This guidance should remain in place, and should be resourced
adequately, until the findings of the in-reach pilots are reported to us and others. The guidance
should be issued within three months of our report’s publication and reviewed after the in-reach
pilots conclude.

Our draft School Framework Guidance recognises that schools are but one part of a wider system
which includes the family, friends and a myriad of general and specialist support services designed
to support the child and wider family. Regional collaborative arrangements, such as Regional
Partnership Boards / Public Service Boards should work to hold partners to account and ensure their
full engagement.

Health providers will be one of the main sources of advice and support to schools, but at present
there are a number of “entry” points from GPs, primary and specialist CAMHS, Neurodevelopmental
Services, Community Paediatrics, etc. All provide different levels of support and apply different
thresholds. Work is already underway in many parts of Wales to provide a more collaborative joined-
up approach, such as the work being pioneered across six local authorities by the CAMHS school
in-reach pilots. These pilots have demonstrated that developing relationships across organisational
boundaries is a driver of successful delivery. When the Pilot interim evaluation is available in the
next few weeks, we will consider the outcomes and recommendations and how best to promulgate
the findings across partners agencies, including beyond the pilot areas.

We are also looking at other innovative practice, such as the pioneering work of the Aneurin Bevan
University Health Board, as part of their whole systems approach to child and adolescent mental
health and well-being transformation. It has developed Single Points of Access for Children’s
Emotional Well-being Panels (SPACE Panels) in each of their Local Authority areas. These forums
meet weekly and co-ordinate requests for support around issues to do with behaviour, mental health
and emotional well-being. Representatives from each service that offers input in this area attend,
including Specialist CAMHS, Primary Care Mental Health Support Services, Families First provision,
Educational Psychology services, Youth Services and third sector providers. The forum works on
the principal that a child, young person and family’s need can be matched to the service that best
fits at that point in time, and operates on a “no wrong door” basis.

Our budget for 2020-21 includes a commitment to increase the whole school budget to £5 million
(£3 million from Health and £2 million from Education, demonstrating the cross-cutting nature of the
work). We are currently considering how we can use some of this funding to support implementation
of our School Framework Guidance. This will ensure the good work to date, and our priorities for
consistency and equity across Wales are delivered on the ground in schools.
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Recommendation 8. That the Welsh Government pilot the role of “guidance teacher” in Wales, or
adopt another model that allocates responsibility for the emotional and mental health of pupils to a
lead member of teaching or nonteaching staff.

The draft School Framework Guidance is intended to encourage schools to support every member
of staff, including non-teaching staff, to work with pupils in a nurturing way, treating pupils with
respect. Ultimately this approach aims to move away from a “refer on” culture, whether that be to
specialist services or to a specific wellbeing lead within the school, to create a culture where staff
feel confident enough to be able to “hold on”, knowing they are supported and that their value as the
person who knows the young person best within the school setting is recognised.

Whilst delivering this guidance is everybody’s business, schools, particularly larger schools, may
find it beneficial to appoint a named person to lead implementation and act as co-ordinator and
engage with other staff, the student body, parents/carers and external agencies. This individual may
already have experience of such work in relation to coordinating Welsh Network of Health School
Scheme activity, or leading pastoral care, for example.

Recommendation 9. That the Welsh Government make available the management data tracking
progress in relation to local primary mental health support services (LPMHSS) waiting times for
assessment and interventions for children and young people since the commencement of the
provisions of the Mental Health (Wales) Measure 2010.

The Welsh Government has broadened its commitment to publish LPMHSS performance under Part
1 of the Mental Health (Wales) Measure 2010 for under 18s from April 2020 to also include
publication of performance under Part 2 (Care and Treatment Plans) for under 18s. The changes
needed to the current data collection and reporting by Local Health Boards to enable this to be
published has been presented to the Welsh Information Standards Board (WISB) who have
approved the proposals in principle. First Quarter data for Under 18s covering the period April to
June 2020 will be published under routine reporting arrangements.

Recommendation 10. That the Welsh Government set out an improvement plan for local primary
mental health support services (LPMHSS) for children and young people in Wales. This should
provide an assessment of current levels of provision, the anticipated demand for services over the
next 5-10 years, and the estimated level of resource needed to join the two. It should also outline
how LPMHSS will engage with other statutory and third sector services, and provide the most
accessible, appropriate and timely “intermediate” support services to bridge the gap between
emotional resilience support on the one hand, and specialist CAMHS on the other. The improvement
plan should outline clearly the pathways available for children and young people so that signposting
to and between each level of services is clearer and simpler. It should make explicit reference to
how LPMHSS should liaise with schools in particular.

Funding in 2018-19 provided support to increase capacity and the range of service offered and in
2019-20, the funding was targeted to support health board improvements plans. Health boards were
individually asked to develop improvement plans and agree these with NHS Delivery Unit. Health
Boards also submitted Service Improvement funding proposals to take account of their individual
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recommendations made by the NHS Delivery Unit following the assurance review of primary care
CAMHS.

In addition to the targeted investment to support primary care CAMHS, the Mental Health
Transformation Fund in 2018-19 and Service Improvement Funds in 2019-20 included an
expectation that a significant amount of the allocation would be utilised to support the mental health
and well-being of children and young people. Through this mental health service improvement
funding we have invested £5.2 million into children and young people services in 2020-21. This
directly links to and builds upon the previous work and is recurrent funding.

The Committee were issued with a copy of the Delivery Unit summary report in 2019. Following the
Committee appearance in Summer 2019, the Minister asked Health Boards to take their individual
Delivery unit report, along with their improvement plans to Boards for discussion. This would ensure
both documents were made available to the committee and the public.

The following health boards have discussed the DU report at their board meetings:

Aneurin Bevan University Health Board (ABUHB)

Confirmed that an improvement plan has been completed and this was due to go to the Board in
November 2019 and has been rescheduled for February 2020. Link will be provided when available.

Betsi Cadwaladr University Health Board (BCUHB)

Confirmation received that discussed on 7" November 2019 - BCUHB NHS Delivery Unit PCAMHS
review and improvement plan.t

Cwm Taf Morgannwg University Health Board (CTMUHB)

Primary CAMHS, incorporating updates regarding the Delivery Unit report and action plan,?
has been discussed at four Quality, Safety and Risk committees during 2019 and in the January
2020 Executives meeting.

Cardiff and Vale University Health Board (CAVUHB)

Date Taken to Board: 26 September 2019 CVUHB NHS Delivery Unit PCAMHS review and
improvement plan.?

Hywel Dda University Health Board (HDUHB)

Date Taken to Board: 28 November 2019 HDUHB NHS Delivery Unit PCAMHS review and
improvement plan.*

1 https://bcuhb.nhs.wales/about-us/health-board-meetings-and-members/health-board-meetings/health-board-
meetings/agenda-bundle-board-7-11-19-public-v2-0/

2 https://cwmtafmorgannwg.wales/how-we-work/plans-and-reports/
Shttp://www.cardiffandvaleuhb.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/documents/1143/Board%20Agenda%20Bundle%2026.0
9.19%20v3.pdf
4http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/documents/862/Item%204.4%20NHS%20Delivery%20Unit%20%28DU%2
9%20Audit%200n%20Primary%20Mental%20Health%20Services%20for%2